

**GIOVANNA DE MAIO AND CAROLINE KLAFF** 

#### **OCTOBER 2020**

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

oreign Poli

Italy is watching the outcome of the U.S. presidential election closely, as the results could have significant implications for cooperation on security, trade, and global challenges. On the economy, a second term for President Donald Trump could mean more tariffs, whereas an administration led by former Vice President Joe Biden is more likely to pursue conflict-free trade relations with Europe. On climate, there will almost certainly be more commonalities with a Biden administration than a second Trump term, as Biden has repeatedly identified climate change as pillar of his domestic and foreign policy agendas. On security issues, a second Trump administration is expected to continue its alternatingly dismissive and antagonistic approach toward the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) and contribute to protracted tensions around defense spending. Meanwhile, Biden has said he will prioritize the restoration of American leadership and trust between transatlantic allies; he (like Trump) would likely continue reducing the scope of U.S. involvement in North Africa and the Middle East, which are key areas for Italian and European security interests. Finally, the candidates' postures toward China and Russia are of great interest to Italy in light of technology competition concerns, as well as minding the trade-offs between economic opportunities and security risks.

There are at least four actions that the next U.S. administration should consider in its future engagements with Italy: Recognize that fostering new industrial linkages with transatlantic allies and protecting jobs at home is not a zero-sum game; seek overlap with Italy's green economy plans and capitalize on existing cooperation in the renewable energy sector; restore trust with allies and leverage Italy as a capable security partner; and coordinate with allies on China and count on Italy as partner to dialogue with Russia.

#### **INTRODUCTION**

Over the past four years, relations between the United States and Italy have remained insulated from the overall decline of the transatlantic relationship. Trade volumes between the two countries – which have been on the rise over the last 10 years – continued upward, and security ties remained intact across several theaters. Nevertheless, Italy is watching the outcome of the U.S. election closely, as the results could have significant implications for cooperation on security, trade, and global challenges.

What would a second term for U.S. President Donald Trump versus a new administration led by former Vice President Joe Biden mean for U.S.-Italy relations? Four key intersection points are worth examining.

#### **ECONOMY**

Discussions on tariffs and trade have dominated transatlantic relations under the Trump presidency. Following the World Trade Organization's (WTO) settlement of the Airbus dispute in October 2019 a long-running disagreement between the U.S. and European Union over state subsidies on the aircraft industries - the U.S. administration imposed \$7.5 billion in tariffs on European goods.<sup>1</sup> However, thanks to both diplomatic and commercial lobbying efforts, Italy managed to avoid the brunt of these tariffs. While a tit-for-tat trade fight hampered U.S. economic relations with much of Europe, trade volumes between the U.S. and Italy increased in 2019,<sup>2</sup> and as of June 2020, the United States is the third-largest market for Italian exports (after Germany and France).<sup>3</sup> However, as of May 2020, U.S. import volumes from Italy were down significantly compared to 2019. While this decline is largely attributable to the COVID-19 pandemic, the historical upward trajectory of U.S.-Italy trade relations must not be taken for granted.

A second Trump administration will likely feel emboldened to impose long-threatened tariffs on European cars and auto parts, which would be acutely detrimental to Italy, the third-largest European car exporter to the United States and key supplier of intermediary parts for the German car industry.<sup>4</sup> President Trump could also impose additional tariffs on European goods in response to domestic digital services taxes that several countries, including Italy, have set for U.S. tech giants.

In contrast, Biden foreign policy adviser Anthony Blinken stated that a Biden administration will "end [the] artificial trade war with Europe."<sup>5</sup> That said, it is highly unlikely that Biden would engage Europe in a new trade deal on par with the Transatlantic Trade and Investment Partnership (TTIP) that Barack Obama attempted. Biden's economic recovery plan has a strong domestic focus, which includes the \$400 billion "Made in All of America" scheme,<sup>6</sup> encourages government purchases of domestic goods, and prioritizes bringing critical supply chains back to the United States - actions that risk cutting off many European suppliers.7 Yet despite these protectionist tendencies, Biden would almost certainly aim toward conflict-free trade relations and open communication between the United States and Europe. Biden's willingness to work with European allies could pay immediate dividends. In October, the WTO released another ruling on the Airbus dispute, which allowed the European Union (EU) to impose \$4 billion in tariffs on U.S. goods in retaliation for subsidies accorded to Boeing. A cool-headed response could help de-escalate tensions and alleviate the market uncertainties that are particularly harmful for export countries like Italy.<sup>8</sup> Moreover, in the digital sphere, a Biden administration is likely to push for greater technology regulation, including stronger action on competition and stricter guidelines for data privacy (which would correspond more closely with ongoing European efforts). 9

#### **CLIMATE CHANGE**

Italy has long dragged its feet on measurable environmental action, focusing instead on other structural problems perceived as more urgent. However, mounting public concern about climate change in recent years has pushed policymakers to take more concrete action, positioning Italy as a key protagonist on environmental issues. In his September 2019 speech to the U.N. General Assembly, Prime Minister Giuseppe Conte affirmed that "Italy intends to play a leading role in the global fight against climate change,"<sup>10</sup> a goal that has been reiterated in Italy's priorities for its upcoming G-20 chairmanship.<sup>11</sup>

Over the past year, the environmentally conscious Democratic Party (PD)-Five Star Movement (M5S) coalition undertook a flurry of legislation: introducing mandatory climate and sustainability education in public schools,<sup>12</sup> passing the "Salvamare" decree commonalities with a Biden administration than a second Trump term, as Biden has repeatedly identified climate change as pillar of his domestic and foreign policy agendas. Both the "Biden Plan for a Clean Energy Revolution and Environmental Justice"<sup>14</sup> and the 2020 Democratic party platform mirror Green New Deal objectives already underway

promoting cleaner oceans and waterways, and

approving updated recycling regulation. In addition

to aligning with the EU Commission's European

Green Deal (a set of policy initiatives with the

primary goal of making the EU carbon-neutral by

2050). Italy committed to a "Green New Deal" of

its own – allocating a reported €33 billion over

15 years toward diversifying Italy's energy mix and

building a circular and more equitable economy.<sup>13</sup>

On climate, there will almost certainly be more

mirror Green New Deal objectives already underway in Europe: achieving net-zero greenhouse gas emissions by 2050, imposing carbon tariffs on countries that are not meeting climate targets, conserving wildlife and habitats, and divesting from fossil fuels, among others. Aside from recommitting to accords like the Paris Agreement, Biden's plan also indicates that his administration would offer countries that have signed onto China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) — including Italy, a BRI signatory since March 2019 — "alternative sources of development financing for lower carbon energy investments."<sup>15</sup>

Conversely, the Trump administration has repeatedly promoted fossil fuels, displayed indifference toward public lands, and disregarded scientific data. Trump has lent credence to climate change deniers and rejected international cooperation on the matter by exiting the Paris Agreement. Such an approach resonates with and sets an example for the opposition parties in Italy (Forza Italia, the League, and Brothers of Italy) who have been disengaged on climate change.

### **SECURITY**

The United States and Italy share crucial and historic security ties. Italy is the second-largest host of U.S. troops in Europe (after Germany),<sup>16</sup> second-largest contributor to NATO out-of-area operations (after the United States),<sup>17</sup> and the largest European contributor to U.N. peacekeeping missions.<sup>18</sup> Italy's geographic position makes it strategically and geopolitically significant for all operations concerning the Mediterranean, from North Africa to the Balkans. In Afghanistan, Iraq, Libya, and Niger, Italian and U.S. troops operate together. Italy has a leading role in international missions in Lebanon, Kosovo, and Somalia.

Over the past four years, the Trump administration's foreign policy disregarded coordination with NATO allies on several occasions, such as the negotiation of the peace deal with the Taliban, the killing of Iranian General Oassem Soleimani, and most recently, the withdrawal of U.S. troops from Germany and the unwillingness to cooperate on the COVID-19 pandemic. Meanwhile, Italian and European countries have redoubled their efforts to stabilize Libya (crucial to tackling the migration crisis) and to fight terrorism and human trafficking in the Sahel region. Italy's security commitments have not changed. Yet, Rome has had to find new interlocutors given the intermittent absence of the United States, especially on the Libya dossier, which is the top priority for Italian national security.

With a second Trump administration, one can expect more of the same, especially the detrimental approach toward NATO and animosity around defense spending (Italy's defense expenses are way below 2% of GDP).<sup>19</sup> While reaching the 2% level for defense spending may be easier with GDP plummeting worldwide, many countries will find it difficult to resist the impulse to redirect resources toward domestic economic recovery given the heavy

economic toll of COVID-19. It is also plausible that Trump may call for another sudden removal of troops (he recently tweeted that he was going to bring back all U.S. troop from Afghanistan in time for Christmas),<sup>20</sup> further engendering a sense of insecurity among American allies. As Biden wrote in an April 2020 Foreign Affairs article<sup>21</sup> and repeated several times<sup>22</sup> on the campaign trail, he would prioritize the restoration of American leadership and trust between transatlantic allies and focus on coordination in the security domain, with special attention to NATO. However, both candidates are likely to keep reducing the scope of U.S. involvement in North Africa and in the Middle East, avoiding long and costly commitments as well as unnecessary interventions.

## **RELATIONS WITH GREAT POWERS**

Over the past decade, the United States has engaged in growing economic and geopolitical competition with China and Russia. Under the Trump administration, the United States has embroiled itself in a trade war with China (in addition to levying tariffs on European goods), which has alienated the U.S. from its European allies who continued engaging with China, seeking FDIs, and pursuing access to Chinese markets and technologies. In this context, Italy sought new avenues for economic growth by signing a memorandum of understanding with China to join the BRI - a move that was not welcome in Washington.<sup>23</sup> Following the outbreak of COVID-19 and growing concerns Chinese economic and political exploitation of the crisis, Italy and Europe have adopted a more cautious approach towards Beijing.

In a second Trump term, one can expect the same aggressive narrative toward China and an attempt to compel Europeans to deal with China on American terms. Conversely, a potential Biden administration would probably not adopt as hawkish of an approach toward China as Trump, but this would not necessarily be a weakness. As Biden wrote in his Foreign Affairs piece, he would look for transatlantic coordination to "stand up to China and negotiate from the strongest possible position,"<sup>24</sup> especially on rising security challenges in the technological sphere that risk compromising strategic infrastructure. Italy would benefit from this approach as it would lead to a more shared and inclusive strategy, that could also leave the door open to cooperation with Beijing on global challenges.

Relations with Russia have polarized the U.S. political debate since Russia's election interference, disinformation campaigns, and cyberattacks in 2016. During the first two years of his presidency, Trump expanded sanctions on Russia and sent weapons to Ukraine.<sup>25</sup> Yet in January 2019 he tempered this stance by removing sanctions for Russian aluminum companies.<sup>26</sup> Further, Trump's lack of political will to enforce the sanctions undermined their efficacy.<sup>27</sup> It is likely that in a second term, Trump would soften even more, and might be ready to give up support to Ukraine if a more convenient deal with Russia materialized.

For his part, Biden is likely to engage Russia more on arms control than Trump (who withdrew the U.S. from the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces [INF] treaty in 2019<sup>28</sup> and Open Skies Treaty in 2020),<sup>29</sup> with Biden pledging to extend the new START treaty before it expires in February 2021.<sup>30</sup> However, he is also likely to adopt stronger stances toward Moscow and less likely to lift sanctions - in 2014, Biden personally worked to gather consensus in Europe on imposing Russian sanctions.<sup>31</sup> Should he become president, Biden has proposed a "summit of democracies" in order to renew the West's commitment to democratic principles,<sup>32</sup> which stand in opposition to Putin's authoritarian power. Biden would also crack down on international money laundering, which he sees as an important tool Russia uses to exert influence on Western politicians.33 Meanwhile, Italy and Russia maintain consistently strong economic and political ties – stemming from their complementary economies,<sup>34</sup> fruitful energy relationship,<sup>35</sup> and the close personal ties<sup>36</sup> between leaders. As such, Italy will attempt to build bridges between the U.S. and Russia, especially if Washington should opt for a harder line on Moscow.

### WHERE TO WORK WITH ITALY

The next American administration should consider the following actions on the U.S.-Italy intersection points described above:

1. Recognize that fostering new industrial linkages with transatlantic allies and protecting jobs at home is not a zero-sum game.

Amid the economic devastation wrought by the pandemic, protectionist trends will likely be seen across the globe. However, COVID-19 has presented an opportunity to reimagine the economy, starting with building and bolstering reliable supply chains. To that end, Italy recently shared its agenda for its 2021 chairmanship of the G-20, which will focus on digitalization, climate change, sustainable energy sources, and economic inequalities. Relaunching multilateralism on these issues could increase mutual gains and prevent intra-European competition, forestalling the critical supply shortages and national stockpiling that hobbled Europe's early pandemic response. Specifically, Italy and the United States could leverage existing and successful ties in innovative, high-tech sectors, such as the pharmaceutical, machinery, and chemical industries. These sectors are part of the larger Italian footprint in the United States, which in 2018 accounted for \$31.26 billion in FDI and 78,200 U.S. jobs.37

#### 2. Seek overlap with Italy's green economy plans and capitalize on existing cooperation in the renewable energy sector.

As the impacts of climate change on the peninsula become increasingly and alarmingly clear to the Italian public and political establishment, the U.S. would do well to capitalize on Italy as a new and willing partner on climate issues as well as on green transitions and investments. The United States would then be poised to present itself as an alternative to Italy's traditional energy suppliers, namely Russia. Toward the broader effort of a more sustainable economy, the next U.S. president could leverage the long-standing engagement of the Italian energy company ENI in North America (where it has had a presence since 1968), which has recently ramped up cooperation with Falck Renewables North America Inc. for the development of solar photovoltaics, onshore wind, and energy storage.<sup>38</sup>

# 3. Restore trust with allies and leverage Italy as a capable security partner.

Restoring trust with allies will allow the United States to delegate security tasks and disengage from the areas it no longer considers security priorities without leaving power vacuums, which can be exploited by malign actors. In this regard, the U.S. should leverage Italy's long-standing engagement in the Mediterranean. Aside from Libya, where Italy has knowledge on the ground and important energy ties, Italy could be crucial for mediating tensions in the Eastern Mediterranean between Greece and Turkey, given Rome's strong ties with Ankara. Italy is the second-largest trade partner for Turkey in Europe (and has lobbied for years for Turkey to become a member of the EU). Moreover, in areas like Afghanistan or the Balkans, Italy has taken over a command role. Italy has also been at the forefront of counterterrorism operations in the Sahel and Syria, and is a key member of the anti-ISIS coalition.<sup>39</sup> At the same time, a discussion over defense spending within the alliance should consider the hardship of COVID-19 and be broadened to include concepts of security involving the new challenges dictated by climate change and global health.

#### 4. Coordinate with allies on China and count on Italy as partner to dialogue with Russia.

European states have strengthened their stances toward China, enacting stricter regulations on trade, investments, and cyber. It is time for the United States to endorse such efforts and join forces with Europe to engage with Beijing from a decisive and unified standpoint. Without such coordination, Chinese economic and technological power will have the upper hand in bilateral relations, especially for the most fragile economies, and allied countries will find themselves in competition with one another. This will help Italy take a more decisive approach as well. On Russia, given Italy's historically strong political and economic ties with Moscow, the United States could count on Rome as partner to find alternatives to sanctions without compromising on security.

# **REFERENCES**

1 Ashutosh Pandey, "Airbus-Boeing WTO dispute: What you need to know," DW, October 13, 2020, <u>https://www.dw.com/en/airbus-boeing-wto-dispute-what-you-need-to-know/a-49442616</u>.

2 "Trade in Goods with Italy," United States Census Bureau, <u>https://www.census.gov/foreign-trade/balance/</u> <u>c4759.html</u>.

3 "Principali Paesi destinatari esportazioni italiane. Graduatoria in base ai dati del 2020" [Principal destination countries for Italian exports. Ranked based on 2020 data], Ministero degli Affari Esteri e della Cooperazione Internazionale [Ministry of International Affairs and International Cooperation], September 2020, https://www.esteri.it/mae/images/stories/commercio\_internazionale/osservatorio\_commercio\_internazionale/statistiche\_import\_export/tabella-5a---principali-paesi-destinatari-delle-esportazioni-italiane---graduatoria-in-base-ai-dati-del-2020.pdf.

4 Clemens Fuest, "Germany would not be the main victim of Trump's car tariffs," Euractiv, July 10, 2018, <u>https://www.euractiv.com/section/economy-jobs/opinion/germany-would-not-be-the-main-victim-of-trumps-car-tariffs/</u>.

5 Demetri Sevastopulo and Aime Williams, "Biden will end 'artificial trade war' with EU, adviser says," *Financial Times*, September 22, 2020, <u>https://app.ft.com/content/25d54717-2803-45f3-b54a-9b147e9a8951</u>.

6 "The Biden Plan to Ensure the Future is 'Made in All of America' by All of America's Workers," Joe Biden for President: Official Campaign Website, <u>https://joebiden.com/made-in-america/#</u>.

7 Edward Alden, "No, Biden Will Not End Trade Wars," *Foreign Policy*, October 2, 2020, <u>https://foreignpolicy.</u> <u>com/2020/10/02/biden-trump-trade-wars-election-2020/</u>.

8 Evan Fallor, "US-EU trade deal seen remote even if Biden occupies White House in 2021," S&P Global, October 19, 2020, <u>https://www.spglobal.com/marketintelligence/en/news-insights/latest-news-headlines/us-eu-trade-deal-seen-remote-even-if-biden-occupies-the-white-house-in-2021-60606405</u>.

9 Elizabeth Culliford, "Factbox: Where do Trump and Biden stand on tech policy issues?" Reuters, September 14, 2020, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-election-tech-factbox-idUSKBN26537C</u>.

10 Giuseppe Conte, "Italy – President Addresses Debate, 74th Session," UN Web TV, September 24, 2019, http://webtv.un.org/watch/italy-president-addresses-general-debate-74th-session/6089210959001/.

11 Fabrizio Botti and Nicola Bilotta, "I tre pilastri della presidenza italiana del G20 nel 2021" [The three pillars of the Italian presidency of the G20 in 2021], Affarinternazionali, October 12, 2020, <u>https://www.affarinternazionali.it/2020/10/i-tre-pilastri-della-presidenza-italiana-del-g20-nel-2021/</u>.

12 Trevor Nace, "Italian Law To Require Climate Change Education in Grade School," *Forbes*, November 19, 2019, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/trevornace/2019/11/19/italy-law-to-require-climate-change-education-in-grade-school/#322128dc5dae</u>.

13 Giorgio Santilli, "Vale 33 miliardi il Green new deal del Governo. Ecco le prime misure" [The Government's Green new deal is worth 33 billion. Here are the first measures], *Il Sole 24 Ore*, January 8, 2020, <u>https://www.ilsole24ore.com/art/vale-33-miliardi-green-new-deal-governo-ecco-prime-misure-ACNrb19</u>.

14 "The Biden Plan for a Clean Energy Revolution and Environmental Justice," Joe Biden for President: Official Campaign Website, <u>https://joebiden.com/climate-plan/</u>.

15 Ibid.

16 Sarah White, "Why Italy is Pivotal to U.S. Strategy in the Mediterranean," RealClearDefense, December 12, 2019, <u>https://www.realcleardefense.com/articles/2019/12/12/why\_italy\_is\_pivotal\_to\_us\_strategy\_in\_the\_mediterranean\_114917.html</u>.

17 Alessandro Marrone, "Italian Military Operations: Coping with Rising Threats and Declining US Leadership," Istituto Affari Internazionali, March 3, 2020, <u>https://www.iai.it/en/pubblicazioni/italian-military-operations-coping-rising-threats-and-declining-us-leadership</u>.

18 "Summary of Troops Contributing Countries by Ranking Police, UN Military Experts on Mission, Staff Officers and Troops," United Nations Peacekeeping, January 31, 2020, <u>https://peacekeeping.un.org/sites/default/files/2\_country\_ranking\_13.pdf</u>.

19 "Italy - Military Expenditure (% of GDP)," Trading Economies, 2020, <u>https://tradingeconomics.com/</u> <u>italy/military-expenditure-percent-of-gdp-wb-data.html</u>.

20 Emma Graham-Harrison and Julian Borger, "Trump's Afghanistan withdrawal announcement takes US officials by surprise," *The Guardian*, October 8, 2020, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/oct/08/donald-trump-afghanistan-us-troops-taliban</u>.

21 Joseph R. Biden, Jr., "Why America Must Lead Again," *Foreign Affairs*, March/April 2020, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2020-01-23/why-america-must-lead-again</u>.

22 Joe Biden, "Statement from Vice President Joe Biden on NATO Leaders Meeting," Medium, December 2, 2019, <u>https://medium.com/@JoeBiden/statement-from-vice-president-joe-biden-on-nato-leaders-meeting-5f823f7150df</u>.

23 Chico Harlan, "A defiant Italy becomes first G-7 country to sign on to China's Belt and Road Initiative," *The Washington Post*, March 23, 2019, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/europe/defiant-italy-becomes-the-first-g7-country-to-sign-on-to-chinas-belt-and-road-initiative/2019/03/22/54a732d4-4bdf-11e9-8cfc-2c5d0999c21e\_story.html.</u>

24 Joseph R. Biden, Jr., "Why America Must Lead Again."

25 Alina Polyakova and Filippos Letsas, "On the record: The U.S. administration's actions on Russia," The Brookings Institution, December 31, 2019, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2018/09/25/on-the-record-the-u-s-administrations-actions-on-russia/</u>.

26 Martin Crutsinger, "Treatury lifts sanctions against 3 Russian companies," Associated Press, January 27, 2019, <u>https://apnews.com/article/0fc0915e75344f29972347e1ab46d049</u>.

27 Edward Fishman, James Lamond, and Max Bergmann, "No, Trump has not been 'tough' on Russia," *The Washington Post*, October 13, 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2020/10/13/no-trump-has-not-been-tough-russia/</u>

28 Michael R. Pompeo, "U.S. Withdrawal from the INF Treaty on August 2, 2019," U.S. Department of State, August 2, 2019, <u>https://www.state.gov/u-s-withdrawal-from-the-inf-treaty-on-august-2-2019/</u>.

29 Thomas Dinanno, "United States Withdrawal from the Treaty on Open Skies," U.S. Department of State, July 6, 2020, <u>https://www.state.gov/united-states-withdrawal-from-the-treaty-on-open-skies</u>.

30 "The Power of America's Example: The Biden Plan for Leading the Democratic World to Meet the Challenges of the 21st Century," Joe Biden for President: Official Campaign Website, <u>https://joebiden.com/americanleadership/</u>.

31 Agence France Presse, "Biden Says Russia Will Face Tougher Sanctions If It Messes With Ukraine's Elections," Business Insider, May 21, 2014, <u>https://www.businessinsider.com/biden-russia-sanctions-ukraine-elections-2014-5</u>.

32 "The Power of America's Example," Joe Biden for President: Official Campaign Website.

33 Joseph Biden and Michael Carpenter, "Foreign Dark Money Is Threatening American Democracy," Politico, November 27, 2018, <u>https://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2018/11/27/foreign-dark-money-joe-biden-222690</u>.

34 Giovanna Di Maio, "Italy and Russia, the link is increasingly close," Reset Dialogues, March 11, 2019, <a href="https://www.resetdoc.org/story/italy-russia-link-increasingly-close/">https://www.resetdoc.org/story/italy-russia-link-increasingly-close/</a>.

35 Annalisa Girardi, "Growing Dependent On Russia: The Gas Routes In Europe," *Forbes*, December 12, 2018, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/annalisagirardi/2018/12/12/growing-dependent-on-russia-the-gas-routes-in-europe/#15574f3562b0</u>.

36 Alan Friedman, "Silvio Berlusconi and Vladimir Putin: the odd couple," *Financial Times*, October 2, 2015, <u>https://www.ft.com/content/2d2a9afe-6829-11e5-97d0-1456a776a4f5</u>.

37 "Italy – Market Overview," export.gov, August 15, 2019, <u>https://www.export.gov/</u> article?series=a0pt000000PAu5AAG&type=Country\_Commercial\_\_kav.

38 "Our work in the United States," Eni, <u>https://www.eni.com/en-IT/global-presence/americas/united-states.html</u>.

39 "How Italy Supports the Global Coalition Against Daesh," Global Coalition, June 21, 2019, <u>https://theglobalcoalition.org/en/how-italy-supports-the-global-coalition-against-daesh/</u>.

# **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**

**Giovanna De Maio** is a visiting scholar at The George Washington University and a nonresident fellow with the Center on the United States and Europe at the Brookings Institution.

**Caroline Klaff** is the program coordinator for the Foreign Policy program at the Brookings Institution.

## **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

The authors wish to thank Célia Belin for advice and peer review and James Goldgeier for feedback. Anna Newby edited this policy brief, and Rachel Slattery provided layout.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.